**BY-LAWS**

**for**

**YELLOWKNIFE CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION # 20**

**(DIAMOND RIDGE CONDOMINIUM TOWNHOMES)**

TABLE OF CONTENTS

[ARTICLE I - DEFINITIONS 1](#_Toc95610)

[1.1. Definitions Interpretations and Applications 1](#_Toc95611)

[1.2. Miscellaneous Provisions 3](#_Toc95612)

[ARTICLE 2 - THE OWNERS 3](#_Toc95613)

[2.1. Duties of the Owners 3](#_Toc95614)

[ARTICLE 3 - THE CORPORATION 5](#_Toc95615)

[3.1. Duties of the Corporation 5](#_Toc95616)

[3.2. Powers of the Corporation 7](#_Toc95617)

[ARTICLE 4 - THE CORPORATION AND THE BOARD 8](#_Toc95618)

[4.1. Number on the Board and Qualifications 8](#_Toc95619)

[4.2. Retirement From and Re-election To the Board 8](#_Toc95620)

[4.3. Removal From the Board 8](#_Toc95621)

[4.4. Casual Vacancy on the Board 8](#_Toc95622)

[4.5. Quorum for the Board 8](#_Toc95623)

[4.6. Officers of the Board 9](#_Toc95624)

[4.7. Chairman of the Board Meetings 9](#_Toc95625)

[4.8. Duties of the Officers 9](#_Toc95626)

[4.9. Votes of the Board 9](#_Toc95627)

[4.10. Signing Authority 9](#_Toc95628)

[4.11. Further Powers of the Board 9](#_Toc95629)

[4.12. Additional Duties of the Board 10](#_Toc95630)

[4.13. Defect in Appointment to the Board 11](#_Toc95631)

[4.14. Vacating Office of Board Member 11](#_Toc95632)

[4.15. Corporate Seal 12](#_Toc95633)

[ARTICLE 5 - THE MEMBERS 12](#_Toc95634)

[5.1. Annual General Meetings 12](#_Toc95635)

[5.2. Extraordinary General Meetings 12](#_Toc95636)

[5.3. Notice of General Meetings 12](#_Toc95637)

[5.4. Proceedings at General Meetings 13](#_Toc95638)

[5.5. Quorum for General Meetings 13](#_Toc95639)

[5.6. Adjournment for Lack of Quorum 13](#_Toc95640)

[5.7. Chairman for General Meetings 13](#_Toc95641)

[5.8. Order of Business for General Meetings 13](#_Toc95642)

[5.9. Voting Generally 14](#_Toc95643)

[5.10. Voting Calculation 14](#_Toc95644)

[5.11. Votes Personally or by Proxy 14](#_Toc95645)

[5.12. Proxies 14](#_Toc95646)

[5.13. Eligibility to Vote 14](#_Toc95647)

[5.14. Vote by Co-Owners 15](#_Toc95648)

[5.15. Resolution of the Owners 15](#_Toc95649)

[5.16. Trustee Vote 15](#_Toc95650)

[5.17. Voting Rights of Mortgagees 15](#_Toc95651)

[5.18. Observance of By-laws and Severability 15](#_Toc95652)

[ARTICLE 6 - DAMAGE 16](#_Toc95653)

[6.1. Damage or Destruction 16](#_Toc95654)

[ARTICLE 7 - INSURANCE 17](#_Toc95655)

[7.1. Insurance 17](#_Toc95656)

[ARTICLE 8 - COMMON EXPENSES 21](#_Toc95657)

[8.1. Assessments for Common Expenses and Budgets 21](#_Toc95658)

[8.2. Special Assessments 23](#_Toc95659)

[8.3. Default in Payment of Assessments 24](#_Toc95660)

[ARTICLE 9 - MISCELLANEOUS 25](#_Toc95661)

[9.1. Estoppel Certificate 25](#_Toc95662)

[9.2. Leasing of Units 25](#_Toc95663)

[9.3. Severability 26](#_Toc95664)

[9.4. Notices 26](#_Toc95665)

[9.5. Notice of Default to Mortgagees 26](#_Toc95666)

[9.6. Debt Retirement on Termination 26](#_Toc95667)

[9.7. Company which is Member of the Board 26](#_Toc95668)

[9.8. Alternative Board Representative 26](#_Toc95669)

[9.9. Privacy Areas and Parking Areas 27](#_Toc95670)

[9.10. Realty Taxes 27](#_Toc95671)

[9.11. Indemnification of Officers and Managers 27](#_Toc95672)

[9.12. Non-Profit Corporation 28](#_Toc95673)

[ARTICLE 10 - RESTRICTIONS 28](#_Toc95674)

[10.1. Use and Occupancy Restrictions 28](#_Toc95675)

[10.2. Use and Enjoyment 32](#_Toc95676)

[10.3. Exclusive Use 32](#_Toc95677)

[10.4. Maintenance 32](#_Toc95678)

[10.5. Amendment of By-laws 33](#_Toc95679)

[SCHEDULE "1" 34](#_Toc95680)

# ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

## 1.1. Definitions Interpretations and Applications

The following definitions shall apply to all parts of these By-laws, unless the context or subject matter requires a different meaning:

1. "Act" means the Condominium Act R.S.N.W.T. 1988, c. C-15, as amended from time to time or any statute or statutes passed in substitution therefore;
2. "Board" means the board of directors of the Corporation, elected in accordance with these By-laws;
3. "By-laws" means the by-laws of the Corporation, as amended from time to time;
4. "Common Expenses" mean the expenses associated with the objects and duties of the Corporation, and includes any other expenses specified in these By-laws as being common expenses;
5. "Common Property" means so much of the Parcel as is not comprised in or does not form part of any Unit shown on the Condominium Plan;
6. "Condominium Plan" means the plan registered as C-2841 (Land Titles Office);
7. "Corporation" means the Corporation constituted under the Act by the registration of the

Condominium Plan;

1. "Exclusive Use Areas" means those areas being part of the Common Property designated in the plan for the Exclusive Use by one or more of the Unit Owners;
2. "Exclusive Use" means the rights of usage over Exclusive Use Areas by the Owners or persons permitted by the Owners to be in possession, which rights and restrictions are regulated in these By-laws. The right given in these By-laws over Privacy Areas shall be deemed to apply to Exclusive Use Areas;
3. "Insurance Trustee" means such Person or company as the Board may appoint or, if such company should decline or be unable to act as trustee, then such trust company selected from time to time on ordinary resolution of the Corporation;
4. "Interest Rate" means that rate of interest per annum which may be or shall become payable hereunder by an Owner in respect of monies owing by him to the Corporation and shall be equal to the commercial prime rate in Yellowknife of the Royal Bank of Canada plus two (2%) percent determined on the date on which any portion of the said monies becomes due and payable by an Owner;
5. "Manager" means a manager retained by the Board;
6. "Mortgagee" means the holder of the first mortgage registered against the title to one or more Units;
7. "Owner" means a Person who is registered as the owner of the fee simple estate in a Unit in the condominium property and where the term "owner" is used in Article 10, that term includes a tenant;
8. "Parcel" or "Project" means the land comprised in the Condominium Plan;
9. "Person" includes a Corporation and the heirs, executors, administrators or other legal representatives of a Person;
10. "Privacy Areas" means those areas, being part of the Common Property, which comprise yards, walkways, stairs and parking areas immediately adjacent to each Unit and crawl spaces and garages (where applicable) under each Unit, the area and location of which shall be determined by the Board from time to time, and which areas the Board deems suitable for private use in conjunction with the respective adjoining Units;
11. "Special Resolution" means a resolution:
    1. passed at a properly convened meeting of the Corporation, for which at least seven (7) days notice specifying the proposed resolution has been given, by a vote of members owning not less that sixty-six and two thirds per cent (66% %) of the total Unit Factors for all the Units; or
    2. signed by not less than sixty-six and two thirds per cent (66% %) of all the persons who, at a properly convened meeting of the Corporation, would be entitled to exercise the power of voting conferred by the Act or these By-laws and representing not less than sixty-six and two thirds per cent (66% %) of the total Unit Factors for all the Units;
12. "Unanimous Resolution" means a resolution:
    1. passed unanimously at a properly convened meeting of the Corporation by all the persons entitled to exercise the powers of voting conferred by the Act or these Bylaws representing the total Unit Factors for all Units; or
    2. signed by all persons who, at a properly convened meeting of the Corporation, would be entitled to exercise the powers of voting conferred by the Act or by these By-laws;
13. "Unit" means an area designated as a unit by the Condominium Plan and by reference to the floors, walls and ceilings within a building and only that portion of those floors, walls or ceilings that forms part of the unit. A unit includes the finishing material that is in the interior of that unit, including any lath and plaster, paneling, gypsum board , panels, flooring material or coverings or any other material that is attached, laid, glued or applied to the floor, wall or ceiling and includes all doors and windows;
14. "Unit Factor" means the unit factor for each Unit as more particularly specified or apportioned and described in and set forth on the Condominium Plan;

## 1.2. Miscellaneous Provisions

1. Words and expressions which have a special meaning assignee. I to them in the Act have the same meaning in these By-laws, and other expressions used in these By-laws and not defined in the Act or in these By-laws have the same meaning as may be assigned to them in the Land Titles Act, R.S. N.W.T. 1988, c. C-8 (supp.), as amended from time to time or in any statute or statutes passed in substitution therefore;
2. these By-laws are to be read with all changes of number and gender required by the context, and words importing persons include firms and corporations and vice versa, where the context so requires;
3. The headings used throughout these By-laws are inserted for reference;
4. The rights and obligations given or imposed on the Corporation or the Owners under these Bylaws are in addition to any rights and obligations given or imposed on the Corporation or the Owners under the Act;
5. If there is any conflict between the By-laws and the Act, the Act prevails;

# ARTICLE 2 THE OWNERS

## 2.1. Duties of the Owners

An Owner shall:

1. Permit the Corporation and its agents and persons authorized by the Corporation at all reasonable times on notice (except in the case of emergency when no notice is required),to enter his Unit for the purpose of inspecting the Unit and maintaining, repairing or renewing pipes, wires, cables, ducts, conduits, plumbing, sewers and other facilities for the furnishing of utilities for the time being existing in the Unit and capable of being used in connection with the enjoyment of any other Unit or Common Property, or for monitoring the use of any utility or for the purpose of ensuring that the By-laws are being observed or for the purpose of doing any work for the benefit of the Corporation generally;
2. Forthwith carry out all work that may be ordered by any municipality or public authority in respect of his Unit and pay all rates, taxes, charges, outgoings and assessments that may be payable in respect to his Unit;
3. Repair and maintain his Unit, and areas allocated to his Exclusive Use subject to the provisions hereof: relating to Privacy Areas and parking areas, including all windows in or attached to the Unit and the doors which provide the means of ingress and egress from a Unit and the garage door and its components (where applicable) and the back yard deck(s), back yard steps and associated structures regardless of when any damage occurred, but excluding outer boundaries, walls and other outside surfaces and roofs and eavestroughs and all other outside hardware and accouterments affecting the appearance, usability, value or safety of the Unit, and keep it in a state of good repair, except such maintenance, repairs and damage as are insured against by the Corporation or for which the Corporation is responsible pursuant to these By-laws; and shall maintain in a reasonable manner any area which is located on or which comprises any part of the Common Property to which the Owner has been granted Exclusive Use pursuant to these By-laws. The Corporation may give ten (10) days' notice to the Owner to maintain to this effect and if such notice has not been complied with at the end of that period, then the Corporation may carry out such work; and the costs associated therewith shall be paid for in accordance with these By-laws;
4. Receive the written permission of the Corporation before undertaking alterations to the exterior or structure or to the plumbing, mechanical or electrical systems of the Unit;
5. Use and enjoy the Common Property in accordance with these By-laws and all rules and regulations prescribed by the Corporation and in such a manner as to not unreasonably interfere with the use and enjoyment thereof by other Owners, lessees, their families or visitors;
6. Not use the Unit or permit it to be used in any manner for any purpose which may be illegal, injurious or that will cause nuisance or hazard to any occupier of another Unit (whether an Owner or not) or the family of such an occupier; and not to use the Unit in any manner that will cause any insurance maintained by the Corporation to be cancelled or declined or its premium rate to be increased;
7. Notify the Corporation forthwith upon any change of ownership or of any mortgage, lease or other dealing in connection with the Unit;
8. Comply strictly with these and any other By-laws of the Corporation and with such rules and regulations as may be adopted pursuant thereto from time to time and cause all occupiers, tenants and visitors to the Unit to similarly comply;
9. Pay to the Corporation when due all Common Expenses levied or assessed against his Unit together with interest on any arrears thereof at the Interest Rate calculated from the due date;
10. Pay all bills which are the owner's responsibility;
11. Not to use the Privacy Area or Common Property immediately adjacent to the Unit for the storage of personal belongings or other goods and chattels, except those that may, by regulation, be permitted;
12. Maintain a policy of insurance for public liability to cover areas over which the Unit Owner has been granted Exclusive Use; such policy to be in an amount satisfactory to the Board;
13. To keep all stairs, sidewalks and parking areas over which the Unit Owner has the right to Exclusive Use, free of ice, snow and debris;
14. Indemnify and save harmless the Corporation from the expense of any maintenance, repair or replacement rendered necessary to the Common Property by his act, neglect or carelessness or by that of any member of his family or their guests, servants, agents or tenants, but only to the extent that such expense is not met by the proceeds of insurance carried by the Corporation.
15. Not operate a home-based business without express written permission from the Board. Once approved by the Board a business licence and proof of adequate business liability insurance acceptable to the Board will be required. Home-based businesses will be considered by the Board on a case-by-case basis.

# ARTICLE 3 THE CORPORATION

## 3.1. Duties of the Corporation

In addition to the duties of the Corporation set forth in the Act, the Corporation through its Board shall:

1. Control, manage, maintain, repair and administer the Common Property (except as hereinbefore and hereinafter set forth) and all real property, chattels, personal property or other property owned by the Corporation for the benefit of the entire condominium Project;
2. Do all things required of it by the Act, these By-laws and any other rules and regulations in force from time to time;
3. Where practical and subject always to any obligations imposed by these By-laws of the Corporation upon any Owners to maintain any part of the Common Property over which such Owners are granted exclusive rights of use by the Corporation (including, without limitation, privacy areas), establish and maintain suitable lawns and gardens on the Common Property;
4. Maintain and repair (including renewal where reasonably necessary) pipes, wires, ducts, conduits, plumbing, sewers and other facilities for the furnishing of utilities for the time being existing in the Parcel and capable of being used in connection with the enjoyment of more than one Unit or Common Property;
5. Provide and maintain in force all such insurance as is required by the Act and by the provisions of these By-laws and enter into insurance trust agreements from time to time as required by the Insurance Trustee and approved by the Board and, on the written request of an Owner or registered Mortgagee, produce and when requested provide to the Owner or Mortgagee, a certified copy of the policy or policies of insurance effected by the Corporation or a certificate of memorandum thereof and the receipt or receipts for the last premium or premiums in respect thereof;
6. Subject to any obligations imposed by these By-laws or by the Corporation upon any Owners to maintain any part of the Common Property over which such Owners are granted exclusive rights of use by the Corporation (including without limitation privacy areas), maintain the Common Property notwithstanding that maintenance may be required as a result of reasonable wear and tear, or otherwise; provide and maintain adequate parking facilities for all the Owners; and provide and maintain reasonable outside lighting;
7. Maintain and keep in a state of good repair, as may be required as a result of reasonable wear and tear or otherwise the following:
   1. all outside surfaces of the units, including without limiting the generality of the foregoing, exteriors of doors, roofing materials and exteriors of roofs, eavestroughs and exterior drains, and exterior beams, trim and front steps and front decks, but excluding back yard steps, back yard decks and associated structures.
   2. all fencing, posts, driveways and sidewalks with the exception of backyard privacy area fencing which is the responsibility of the Owner;
   3. all other outside hardware and accouterments affecting the appearance, usability, value or safety of the Parcel or the units;
8. At all times keep and maintain for the benefit of the Corporation and all Owners copies of all warranties, guarantees, drawings and specifications, plans, written agreements, certificates and approvals provided to the Corporation pursuant to the Act;
9. Collect and receive all contributions towards the Common Expenses and deposit same in a separate account with a chartered bank or trust company;
10. Provide and maintain out of the assessments to be levied by the Corporation towards the Common Expenses or otherwise such amount as the Board may determine from time to time to be fair and prudent for a replacement reserve fund, and the replacement reserve fund shall be an asset of the Corporation;
11. Pay all sums of money properly required to be paid on account of all services, supplies and assessments pertaining to or for the benefit of the Parcel , the Corporation and the Owners as the Board may deem justifiable in the management or administration of the entire condominium Project;
12. Remove ice, snow, slush and debris from and keep and maintain in good order and condition all areas of the Common Property designated for vehicular or pedestrian traffic or outside parking and keep and maintain in good order and condition any drainage swale(s) and all grassed or landscaped areas of the Common Property PROVIDED THAT the maintenance of any exclusive use area designated to an Owner under these By-laws shall be the prime responsibility of the Owner to whom such Exclusive Use Area has been assigned;
13. Provide adequate garbage receptacles or containers on the Common Property for use by all the Owners and provide for regular collection therefrom;
14. Not plant any trees or substantial landscaping or make any unauthorized grade changes within any lands which are the subject of an easement or similar grant to any utility company, municipality or local authority;
15. Call a general meeting of the Owners within three months after registration of the Condominium Plan;
16. Call a general meeting of the Owners and Mortgagees once in each calendar year, and in all cases allow no more than fifteen months to elapse from one general meeting to the next.

## 3.2. Powers of the Corporation

The Corporation shall be authorized to:

1. Purchase, hire or otherwise acquire personal and /or real property for use by Owners in connection with the maintenance, repair, replacement or enjoyment of the real and personal property of the Corporation or the Common Property; provided that real property shall only be acquired or disposed of on approval by Special Resolution;
2. Borrow monies required by it in the performance of its duties or the exercise of its powers provided that each such borrowing in excess of 15% of the current year's Common Expenses budget has been approved by Special Resolution;
3. Secure the repayment of monies borrowed by it, and the payment of interest thereon, by negotiable instrument, or mortgage of unpaid contributions (whether levied or not), or mortgage any property vested it, or by any combination of those means;
4. Invest as it may determine any contributions towards the Common Expenses, in accordance with the Act;
5. Make an agreement with any Owner, tenant or other occupier of a Unit for the provision of amenities or services by it to the Unit or to the Owner, tenant or occupier thereof;
6. Grant to an Owner the right to Exclusive Use in respect of any Privacy Area adjoining or relating to such Unit on such terms and conditions as may be determined by the Board from time to time provided that such right shall have a term of not more than fifty years, shall be granted only to the Owners or purchasers under agreement for sale of such Unit, shall be available for the benefit only of Owners, purchasers, tenants and other lawful occupants of such Unit, shall not be assignable to anyone who is not an Owner or purchaser by agreement for sale of such Unit, and shall be terminable on thirty days notice by the Corporation as against any grantee (lessee) or assignee who ceases to be an Owner or purchaser by agreement for sale of such Unit;
7. Grant to an Owner the right to Exclusive Use and enjoyment of Common Property, or special privileges in respect thereof; but, except for the provisions hereof relating to parking privileges attached to each Unit, any such grant shall be determinable on reasonable notice unless the Corporation by Unanimous Resolution otherwise resolves;
8. To do all things reasonably necessary for the enforcement of these By-laws and for the control, management and administration of the Common Property generally including the commencement of an action and all subsequent proceedings relating thereto;
9. Determine from time to time the amounts to be raised and collected for the purposes hereinbefore mentioned;
10. Raise amounts so determined by levying assessments on the Owners in proportion to the Unit Factors for their respective units or as otherwise herein provided;
11. Charge interest on any contribution or Common Expenses owing to it by an Owner at the Interest Rate set out in these By-laws;
12. Pay an annual honorarium or stipend to members of the Board in the manner and in the amounts as may be from time to time determined by ordinary resolution at a general meeting;
13. Make rules and regulations it considers necessary or desirable from time to time in relation to the enjoyment, safety and cleanliness of the Common Property, including provision for fines for the breach of the By-laws, common facilities or other assets of the Corporation.

# ARTICLE 4 THE CORPORATION AND THE BOARD

The Powers and duties of the Corporation shall, subject to any restriction imposed or direction given at any general meeting, be exercised and performed by the Board.

## 4.1. Number on the Board and Qualifications

The Board shall consist of not less than three nor more than seven members selected by Owners of the units, spouses of Owners or representatives of mortgagees who have notified their interests to the Corporation. A Board member must be 19 years of age or older. Where a Unit has more than one Owner, only one Owner in respect of that Unit may sit on the Board at any point in time. A Board nominee need not be present at the general meeting so long as the nominee has provided written confirmation to the Chairman stating his acceptance should he be duly elected to the Board.

## 4.2. Retirement From and Re-election To the Board

At each annual general meeting of the Corporation all the members of the Board shall retire from office and the Corporation shall elect a new Board. A retiring member of the Board shall be eligible for reelection.

## 4.3. Removal From the Board

The Corporation may, by resolution at an extraordinary general meeting, remove any member of the Board before the expiration of his term of office and appoint another Owner in his place, to hold office until the next annual general meeting.

## 4.4. Casual Vacancy on the Board

Where a vacancy occurs on the Board, the remaining members of the Board may appoint a Person to fill that office for the remainder of the former member's term provided such a Person qualifies for membership.

## 4.5. Quorum for the Board

Starting with the first annual general meeting and thereafter, a quorum of the Board is two where the Board consists of four or less members and three where the Board consists of five or six members and four where it consists of seven members.

## 4.6. Officers of the Board

The Board shall from time to time elect a President and may elect a Secretary, Treasurer and/or Vice-President. The President shall be the Chairman of the Board and shall have a casting vote. A Person ceases to be an officer of the Corporation if he ceases to be a member of the Board. Where a Person ceases to be an officer of the Corporation, the Board shall designate from its members a Person to fill that office for the remainder of the term.

## 4.7. Chairman of the Board Meetings

Where the President is absent from any meeting of the Board or vacates the chair during the course of any meeting, the Vice-President shall act as the Chairman and shall have all the duties and powers of the Chairman while so acting. In the absence of both the President and the Vice- President, the members present shall from among themselves appoint a Chairman for the meeting who shall have all the duties and powers of the chairman while so acting.

## 4.8. Duties of the Officers

The other duties of the officers of the Board shall be as determined by the Board from time to time.

## 4.9. Votes of the Board

At meetings of the Board all matters shall be determined by simple majority vote. A resolution of the Board in writing signed by all of the members shall have the same effect as a resolution passed at a meeting of the Board duly convened and held. Any resolution approved by telephone, e-mail or some other means must be ratified at the next Board meeting.

## 4.10. Signing Authority

The Board shall determine by resolution from time to time, which officer or officers shall sign cheques, drafts and other instruments and documents (including banking forms) not required to be under corporate seal and may authorize the Manager to sign the same with or without co- signing by any officer or officers.

## 4.11. Further Powers of the Board

The Board may:

1. Meet together for the conduct of business, adjourn and otherwise regulate its meetings as it thinks fit, and it shall meet when any member of the Board gives to the other members of the Board not less than three (3) days' notice of a meeting proposed by him, specifying the reason for calling the meeting. In addition, the Board shall meet at the call of the President, on such notice as he may specify without the necessity of giving reasons for the calling of the meeting;
2. Appoint or employ for and on behalf of the Corporation such agents or servants as it thinks fit in connection with the control , management and administration of the Common Property and the exercise and performance of the powers and duties of the Corporation;
3. Subject to any restriction imposed or direction given at a general meeting of Owners, delegate to one or more members of the Board such of its powers and duties as it thinks fit, and at any time and in writing revoke such delegation;
4. Obtain and retain by contract the services of a Manager or of any real property management firm or Real Property Manager or agent for such purposes (including but not so as to limit the generality of the foregoing supervision, management and performance of any or all of the duties of the Corporation) and upon such terms as the Board may from time to time decide *subject always* to the control and direction of the Corporation and the Board, such Manager to be reasonably fit and suited to perform such duties. The Manager employed by the Board need not devote its full time to the performance of duties of the Corporation so long as those duties are performed in a good and sufficient fashion. Unless waived by the Board, any such contract shall provide for the contract Manager to maintain a fidelity bond for the benefit of and in the name of the Corporation, and such bond shall be in an amount at least equal to one twelfth (l/12) of the approved budget of the Corporation in any given fiscal year and the total amount of any replacement reserve funds; and
5. Enter into an insurance trust agreement in the form and on the terms required by any Insurance Trustee, and maintain in force all insurance required in these By-laws and in the Act.

## 4.12. Additional Duties of the Board

The Board shall:

1. Keep minutes of its proceedings and, upon written request, provide copies thereof to Owners and Mortgagees who have notified their interests to the Corporation;
2. Set and charge for and on behalf of the Corporation reasonable fees to compensate the Corporation for the expenses it incurs in producing and providing any documents or copies thereof required or otherwise requested under these By-laws or the Act;
3. Cause minutes to be kept of general meetings of the Owners and , upon written request, provide copies thereof to Owners and Mortgagees who have notified their interests to the Corporation;
4. Cause proper books of account to be kept in respect of all sums of money received and expended by it and the matters in respect of which receipt and expenditure shall take place;
5. Prepare proper accounts relating to all monies of the Corporation, and the income and expenditure thereof, for each annual general meeting; and to maintain such books of accounts in a current condition;
6. Maintain financial records of all the assets, liabilities and equity of the Corporation;
7. Cause to be prepared and distributed to each Owner and to each Mortgagee who has notified its interest to the Corporation a copy of the audited Financial Statement of receipts of contributions of all Owners towards the Common Expenses and disbursements made by the Corporation and a copy of the Auditor's Report within ninety (90) days of the end of the fiscal year of the Corporation;
8. On application of an Owner or Mortgagee or any Person authorized in writing by one of them, make the books of account and all minutes of the meetings of the Corporation and the meetings of the Board available for inspection at all reasonable times, and further provide to any Owner or Mortgagee who makes specific request therefor copies of all minutes of all meetings of the Corporation and the Board;
9. On application of an Owner or Mortgagee, or any Person authorized in writing by one of them, give a complete statement of the standing of any Unit with regard to common expense assessments and with regard to fulfillment of all owners' obligations in connection with the Project and/or his Unit;
10. File or cause to be filed at the Land Titles Office a notice in the prescribed form of any change in address for service on the Corporation.

## 4.13. Defect in Appointment to the Board

All acts done in good faith by the Board, are, notwithstanding it be afterwards discovered that there was some defect in the appointment or continuance in office of any member of the Board, as valid as if the member had been duly appointed or had duly continued in office.

## 4.14. Vacating Office of Board Member

The office of a member of the Board shall be vacated if the member:

1. By notice in writing to the Corporation resigns his office; or
2. Is in arrears more than sixty (60) days of any contribution, levy or assessment required to be made by him as an Owner or becomes bankrupt; or
3. Is found lunatic or becomes of unsound mind, or dies; or
4. Is convicted of an indictable offence for which he is liable to imprisonment for a term of not less than two (2) years; or
5. Is absent from meetings of the Board for a continuous period of four (4) consecutive meetings without the consent of a majority of the remaining members of the Board and a majority of the remaining members of the Board resolve at the next subsequent meeting of the Board that his office be vacated; or
6. He ceases to qualify for membership pursuant to these By-laws or any future By-laws properly passed by the Corporation;
7. In the case the member of the Board is a company, if the company becomes bankrupt or makes an assignment for the benefit of the creditors; or if proceedings are commenced to wind-up the company for purposes other than amalgamation or reconstruction.

## 4.15. Corporate Seal

The Corporation shall have a common seal , which shall he adopted by resolution and which shall at no time be used or affixed to any instrument except in the presence of at least one member of the Board or by such persons as may be authorized from time to time by resolution of the Board, except that where there is only one member of the Corporation, his signature shall be sufficient for the purposes of this By-law, and if the only member is a company, the signature of its appointed representative on the Board shall be sufficient for the purpose of this By-law.

# ARTICLE 5 THE MEMBERS

## 5.1. Annual General Meetings

The first annual general meeting shall be convened by the Board within three (3) months of the registration of the Corporation. Subsequent annual general meetings shall be held once in each calendar year, and not more than fifteen (15) months shall elapse between the date of one annual general meeting and that of the next.

## 5.2. Extraordinary General Meetings

All general meetings other than annual general meetings shall be called extraordinary general meetings.

1. The Board may whenever it thinks fit and shall upon requisition in writing by Owners representing not less than twenty-five percent (25 %) of the total Unit Factors for all the Units or upon the request in writing from Mortgagees holding registered mortgages (and who have notified their interest to the Corporation) against Units in respect of which corresponding Unit Factors represent not less than twenty-five percent (25 % ) of the total Unit Factors or a combination of such Owners or Mortgagees entitled to vote with respect to twenty-five percent (25%) of the total Unit Factors, convene an extraordinary general meeting;
2. All meetings of the Board and general meetings shall be conducted according to these By- laws, and where these By-laws do not set out the procedure to be used, such meetings shall be conducted according to the Parliamentary Rules of Procedure;

## 5.3. Notice of General Meetings

At least seven (7) days notice of every general meeting specifying the place, the date and the hour of meeting, and in the case of special business the general nature of such business shall be given to all Owners and those Mortgagees who have notified their interest to the Corporation. Notice shall be given to the Owners and to such Mortgagees in the manner prescribed in these By-laws, but the accidental omission to give notice to an Owner or Mortgagee or non-receipt by an Owner or Mortgagee does not invalidate the meeting or any proceedings thereat. In computing the number of days of notice of a general meeting required under these By-laws, the day on which the notice is deemed to have been received and the day of the meeting shall be counted.

## 5.4. Proceedings at General Meetings

All business that is transacted at an annual general meeting, with the exception of the consideration of accounts and election of members to the Board, or at any extraordinary general meeting, shall be deemed special.

## 5.5. Quorum for General Meetings

Save as in these By-laws otherwise provided, no business shall be transacted at any general meeting unless a quorum of persons entitled to vote is present at the time when the meeting proceeds to business, and fifty (50%) percent of the persons entitled to vote, present in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum.

## 5.6. Adjournment for Lack of Quorum

If within one-half hour from the time appointed for a general meeting a quorum is not present, the meeting shall stand adjourned to the same day in the next week at the same place and time and if at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not present within one-half hour from the time appointed for the meeting, the persons entitled to vote who are present shall be deemed a quorum.

## 5.7. Chairman for General Meetings

The President of the Board shall be the Chairman of all general meetings or in his absence from the meeting or in case he shall vacate the chair, the Vice-President of the Board shall act as Chairman provided always that if the President and Vice-President he absent or shall vacate the chair or refuse to act, the meeting shall elect a Chairman.

## 5.8. Order of Business for General Meetings

The Order of Business at general meetings, and as far as is appropriate at all extraordinary general meetings, shall be:

1. If the President or Vice-President of the Board shall be absent or elects to vacate the chair or refuses to act, the election of the Chairman of the meeting;
2. Calling of the roll and certifying proxies;
3. Proof of notice of meeting or waiver of notice;
4. Reading and disposal of any unapproved minutes;
5. Reports of Officers: A written report by the President, Secretary, Treasurer, Vice-President, and any other officer appointed by the Board;
6. Reports of Committees;
7. Financial Report;
8. Appointment of Auditors;
9. Resignation of the Board;
10. Election of the Board;
11. Unfinished business;
12. New business;
13. Adjournment.

## 5.9. Voting Generally

1. At any general meeting a resolution by the vote of the meeting shall be decided on a show of hands, unless a poll is demanded by any Owner or registered Mortgagee present in person or by proxy. Unless a poll be so demanded, a declaration by the Chairman that a resolution has, on the show of hands, been carried is conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of votes recorded in favour or against the resolution. Except for matters requiring a Special Resolution or Unanimous Resolution, all matters shall be determined by a majority vote.
2. A poll, if demanded, shall be taken in such manner as the Chairman thinks fit, and the result of the poll shall be deemed to be the resolution of the meeting at which the poll was demanded. In the case of equality in the votes, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, the Chairman of the meeting is entitled to a casting vote in addition to his original vote. A demand for a poll may be withdrawn;
3. Only Owners or holders of registered first mortgages recorded against a particular Unit shall have the right to vote provided notice of their intention to exercise such right has been given in accordance with these By-laws and the Act.

## 5.10. Voting Calculation

On a show of hands, each Person entitled to vote for any Unit shall have one vote for that Unit. On a poll , the votes of persons entitled to vote shall correspondingly have one vote for each Unit owned by them or in the case of a Mortgagee, one vote for each Unit mortgaged to them and for which notice of their right to vote has been given in accordance with these By-laws and the Act.

## 5.11. Votes Personally or by Proxy

On a show of hands or on a poll, votes may be given either personally or by proxy. Votes so taken shall be calculated in the manner set forth immediately above.

## 5.12. Proxies

An instrument appointing a proxy shall be in writing under the hand of the appointer or his attorney, and may be either general or for a particular meeting. A Person holding such proxy need not be an Owner or a Mortgagee.

## 5.13. Eligibility to Vote

Except in cases where by or under the Act a Unanimous Resolution or Special Resolution is required, no Owner is entitled to vote at any general meeting unless all assessments payable in respect of his Unit have been duly paid to the date of thirty (30) days prior to the date of such meeting, but the presence of any such defaulting Owner shall be included when calculating if a quorum is present.

## 5.14. Vote by Co-Owners

1. Co-owners may vote by proxy, but only if the proxy is jointly appointed by them or by one of the co-owners appointed by the other or all others, as the case may be, and in the absence of such proxy, co-owners are not entitled to vote separately on a show of hands except when a Unanimous Resolution is required by the Act, but any one co-owner may demand a poll;
2. On any poll, each co-owner is entitled to such part of the vote applicable to a Unit as is proportionate to his interest in the Unit. The joint proxy (if any) on a poll shall have a vote proportionate to the interest in the Unit of the joint Owners.

## 5.15. Resolution of the Owners

A resolution of the Owners in writing signed by a majority of the Owners or their duly appointed proxy shall have the same effect as a resolution passed at a meeting of the Owners duly convened and held.

## 5.16. Trustee Vote

Where an Owner is a trustee, he shall exercise the voting rights in respect of the Unit to the exclusion of persons beneficially interested in the trust, and those persons shall not vote.

## 5.17. Voting Rights of Mortgagees

Notwithstanding the provisions of these By-laws with respect to appointment of a proxy, where the owner's interest is subject to a registered first mortgage and where the mortgage or these By- laws or any statute provides that the power to vote conferred on an Owner may or shall be exercised by the Mortgagee and where the Mortgagee has given written notice of his mortgage to the Corporation, no instrument or proxy shall be necessary to give the Mortgagee the said power to vote and the Mortgagee's power to vote shall not be limited or proscribed by the owner's failure to pay assessments.

## 5.18. Observance of By-laws and Severability

1. The Corporation, the Board and all Owners, tenants and other occupants of units shall observe and obey all such By-laws as are applicable to each of them and as amended from time to time;
2. If any provision or provisions of these By-laws are or become illegal or not enforceable, it or they shall be deemed to be and be separate and several from these By-laws and the remaining provisions of these shall remain in full effect;
   1. Any infraction or violation of or default under these By-laws or any rules and regulations established pursuant to these By-laws on the part of an Owner, his servants, agents, licensees, invitees or tenants that has not been corrected, remedied or cured within ten (10) days of having received written notification from the Corporation to do so, may he corrected, remedied or cured by the Corporation and any costs or expenses incurred or expended by the Corporation in correcting, remedying or curing such infraction, violation or default shall be charged to such Owner and shall be added to and become part of the assessment of such Owner for the month next following the date when such costs or expenses are expended or incurred (but not necessarily paid) by the Corporation and shall become due and payable on the date of payment of such monthly assessment and shall bear interest at the Interest Rate until paid;
   2. The Corporation may recover from an Owner by an action for debt in any court of competent jurisdiction any sum of money which the Corporation is required to expend as a result of any act or omission by the Owner, his servants, agents, licensees, invitees or tenants, which violates these By-laws and there shall be added to any judgment, all costs of such action including costs as between a solicitor and his client. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit any right of any Owner to bring an action or proceeding for the enforcement and protection of his rights and the exercise of his remedies.

# ARTICLE 6 DAMAGE

## 6.1. Damage or Destruction

1. In the event of damage or destruction as a result of fire or other casualty, the Board shall determine within thirty (30) days of the occurrence whether there has been substantial damage. For the purpose of this paragraph, substantial damage shall mean damage to the extent of twenty-five percent (25 %) or more of the replacement value of all units and Common Property immediately prior to the occurrence. Prior to making any determination under this subparagraph the Board shall obtain the opinion of an independent insurance appraiser to the effect that substantial damage has or has not occurred. If there has been substantial damage the Board shall convene an extraordinary general meeting and give at least ten (10) days' notice by registered mail to all registered Mortgagees;
2. In the event of substantial damage, the relevant provisions of the Act shall govern. Where the Corporation is required to repair the damage it shall arrange for prompt repair and restoration using proceeds of insurance for that purpose. The Board shall cause the proceeds of all insurance policies to be disbursed to the contractors engaged in such repair and restoration in appropriate progress payments. Any costs of such repairs and restoration in excess of the insurance proceeds shall constitute a common expense and the Board may assess all the Unit Owners for such deficiency as part of the Common Expenses;
3. Where there has been substantial damage and the Owners resolve by Special Resolution within one hundred (100) days after the damage or destruction not to repair, the Board shall, on behalf of the Owners, make application to terminate the condominium status of the Parcel in accordance with the provisions of the Act, and each of the Owners shall be deemed to consent to such application. Upon termination of the condominium status:

* 1. Any liens or charges affecting any of the units shall be deemed to be transferred in accordance with their existing priorities to the interests of the respective Owners in the Parcel; and
  2. the proceeds of insurance shall be paid to the Insurance Trustee, if any, and to the Owners and Mortgagees, as their respective interests may appear, in proportion to their respective interests in the Parcel in accordance with the terms of any insurance trust agreement in effect;

1. No Owner shall be entitled to claim any compensation from the Corporation for any loss or damage to the property or Person of the Owner arising from any defect or want of repair of the Common Property or any part thereof, unless such loss or damage is covered by insurance held or required to be held by the Corporation pursuant to the Act or these By-laws, whichever is the greater;
2. Where the Corporation is required to enter a Unit for the purpose of maintaining, repairing or renewing common elements for the time being existing in the Unit and capable of being used in connection with the enjoyment of any other Unit or Common Property, the Corporation, its servants, employees and agents shall in carrying out any work or repairs do so in a proper and workmanlike manner and shall make good any damage to the Unit occasioned by such work and restore the Unit to its former condition, leaving the Unit clean and free from debris;
3. An Owner shall indemnify and save harmless the Corporation from the expenses of any maintenance, repair or replacement rendered necessary to the Common Property or to any Unit by his act or omission or by that of any member of his family or his or their guests, servants, agents, invitees, licensees or tenants, but only to the extent that such expense is not met by the proceeds of insurance carried by the Corporation.

# ARTICLE 7 INSURANCE

## 7.1. Insurance

The Board on behalf of the Corporation shall obtain and maintain at all times insurance on all of the units, including all improvements and betterments made to the units by the Owners of which the Board has knowledge (excluding furnishings and other property brought into or installed in units by Unit owners), and all the insurable Common Property and all insurable property both real and personal of any nature whatsoever of the Corporation, to the full replacement value thereof without deduction for depreciation, and without restricting the generality of the foregoing such insurance shall provide and include the following:

1. Coverage for fire, extended perils and such other perils as from time to time the Board shall deem advisable;
2. Coverage to full replacement value of all buildings and other fixed improvements comprising the condominium and all chattels and other property belonging to the Corporation or forming part of the Common Property;
3. Adequate boiler and pressure vessel insurance if any boilers or pressure vessels exist;
4. Coverage for such other risks or causes as the Board may determine or as may be determined by Special Resolution of the Corporation, and as shall be required under the Act;
5. That no breach of any statutory condition or other condition of any policy by any Unit Owner or the Corporation shall invalidate the insurance or forfeit the insurance and in the event of such breach by any Unit Owner or the Corporation the insurance may only be subject to forfeiture or defence of breach of condition insofar as the separate interest of the Person or party in breach are concerned;
6. That no breach of any statutory or other condition of any policy by the Corporation or an Owner shall invalidate the policy as against any mortgage in any way to any extent;
7. Standard Mortgagee endorsements in favour of all Mortgagees who have notified their interests to the Corporation. And where applicable and as available, said policy shall contain;
8. A waiver by the insurer of its rights of subrogation against the Corporation, its Manager, agents, employees and servants, and the Owners and any member of the household or guests of an Owner, except for arson and fraud;
9. A waiver by the insurer of any defence based upon co-insurance provided that policies of physical damage insurance may contain co-insurance on a stated amount basis (so long as the appraisal provisions of this By-law are met) or of the invalidity arising from the conduct of or any omission or act or breach of a statutory condition by any Insured;
10. A waiver of the insurer's option to repair, rebuild or replace in the event that after damage the status of the condominium is terminated; and
11. Cross liability endorsement wherein the rights of insured shall not be prejudiced with respect to another insured;

The Board on behalf of the Corporation shall cause a separate loss payable endorsement to be issued in respect of any policies issued pursuant to the paragraph immediately preceding this paragraph in favour of the Board or an Insurance Trustee (where one exists); subject to the provisions of the Act, which shall govern in all circumstances, insurance proceeds realized under any policy of insurance obtained and maintained by the Corporation and insuring against fire and any other supplemental perils or against boiler damage and shall be paid as follows:

1. If the proceeds are less than $5,000.00 to the Corporation which shall apply such proceeds to the repair and restoration of the damage or loss; and
2. If the proceeds are equal to, or in excess of $5,000.00 to the Insurance Trustee (where appointed) who shall apply such proceeds to the repair and restoration of the damage or loss (save as hereinafter provided);

In the event that the Owners do not vote for repair as set out in section 20(2) of the Act or it is ordered by a Court under the Act that the Corporation shall not repair or restore the damage or that the Corporation shall be then terminated as to some or all units then the Insurance Trustee (where appointed) shall, subject to any order of the Court, apportion and pay such proceeds as follows:

1. Firstly, to the Mortgagees of all units that are affected by the damage as their interests may appear and to the extent loss is apportioned to the respective units (the Mortgagee's priorities to accord with their priorities as encumbranced against the respective units);
2. Secondly, to the Owners of all the units that are affected by the damage to the extent of the loss apportioned to each and to the Corporation to the extent of the loss apportioned to it, as their interest may appear;

In making apportionment hereunder, the Corporation, or the Insurance Trustee, shall have regard to the interests of all Owners, Mortgagees, and the Corporation and shall make a just and equitable apportionment. Notification of any apportionment proposed by the Corporation, or the Insurance Trustee, shall be first distributed to all the Owners, Mortgagees who have notified the Corporation of their mortgages, and the Corporation, and no distribution of proceeds shall be made until after the expiry of thirty (30) days after the last of such parties has been notified. If any such parties shall dispute the apportionment made by the Corporation or the Insurance Trustee then such party must notify the Corporation, or the Insurance Trustee, in writing within thirty (30) days of his receipt of notices as aforesaid. If no party disputes the proposed distribution, the Corporation, or the Insurance Trustee, may proceed with the distribution as proposed. If any such party shall dispute the proposed distribution, the Corporation or the Insurance Trustee shall refer the matter to the Court authorized to deal with schemes and terminations under the Act and the distribution shall be settled and determined by such Court on such terms and conditions as it may deem just and equitable.

Nothing in this section shall restrict the right of Unit Owners to obtain and maintain insurance of any kind in respect of the ownership or use or occupation of their Unit or their personal liability as permitted by the Act or as otherwise permitted by law.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Owner may, and upon written request of his Mortgagee an Owner shall, carry insurance on his own Unit as permitted by the Act provided that the liability of the insurers issuing insurance obtained by the Board shall not be affected or diminished by reasons of insurance carried by a Unit Owner.

That in no event shall the insurance coverage obtained and maintained by the Board be brought into contribution with insurance purchased by Owners or the Mortgagees.

Policies of physical damage insurance may contain co-insurance on a stated-amount basis only if and as long as the following requirements to appraise are met. All policies of physical damage insurance shall contain waivers by the insurers of invalidity arising from any acts of the insured and of any rights of subrogation against the Corporation and the Owners of any of them and shall provide that such policies may not be cancelled or substantially modified without at least sixty (60) days prior written notice to all of the insured including all Mortgagees or units who have given prior written notice to the Corporation of their interest. Such policies shall also provide that where appointed, the Insurance Trustee shall have the right at its sole option to obtain a cash settlement (without deduction for depreciation) in the event of substantial damage to the condominium buildings and the failure by the Owners to require repair under section 23 of the Act or by order of the Court of Law having jurisdiction in that behalf to terminate the condominium status of the buildings and the insurer's option to reconstruct the damaged premises shall be deleted or waived. Where appointed the Insurance Trustee shall act as and be an agent on behalf of the Corporation and Owners for the purpose of and with authority to adjust and settle losses in respect of all policies of insurance affected by the Board. Prior to obtaining any policy of fire insurance or any renewal thereof the Board shall obtain an appraisal from a qualified and reputable appraiser of real property of the full replacement value of the buildings and other improvements comprising the condominium including all of the units, all Common Property, and all property of the Corporation, and the Board shall review the insurance coverage and maintain it at the levels required by these By-laws and suggested by the said appraisals, provided that failure to obtain an appraisal shall not invalidate or affect any insurance coverage placed by the Corporation.

The Board shall also obtain and maintain public liability insurance insuring the Corporation, the Board and the Owners against any liability to third parties or to the Owners and their invitees, licensees or tenants, incidental to the ownership or use of the condominium units therein, and all Common Property and all property owned by the Corporation. Limits of liability under such insurance shall not be less than Two Million ($2,000,000.00) Dollars for any one Person injured or for any one accident and shall not be less than Two Million ($2,000,000.00) Dollars for property damage per occurrence. The limits and coverage shall be reviewed at least annually by the Board and increased in its discretion. The policy or policies shall provide cross-liability endorsements whereby the rights of a named insured under the policy or policies shall not be prejudiced as respects its, his, her or their action against another named insured.

All policies of insurance shall name as insured both Corporation and the Owners from time to time of all units within the Parcel , and the Board shall also (as aforesaid) be covered under the liability policy.

The Corporation shall, immediately upon the occurrence of any substantial damage to any of the improvements forming part of the condominium property, notify the Mortgagees of all units affected who have notified their interest to the Corporation of such damage, such notice to be given by registered mail.

A certificate of memorandum of all insurance policies and endorsements thereto shall be issued by the Board, or by the Manager on its behalf, as soon as practicable to each of the Insured immediately upon written request therefore, and a duplicate original or certified copy of each such policy shall be forwarded as aforesaid to each Insured or Mortgagee who has in writing notified the Board of its interest. Further, a renewal certificate or memorandum of new insurance policies shall be furnished to each Owner and a renewal certificate or certified copy of such policies to each Mortgagee. The master policy of all insurance coverage shall be retained by the Corporation in its offices, and shall be available for inspection by any and all of the Insured upon reasonable request.

The Corporation shall carry insurance for members of the Board of Directors and officers of the Corporation against all liability claims, including errors and omissions coverage, in such amounts and with such deductible as the Corporation's Board may determine, insuring the Board and every member thereof from time to time and all employees of the Corporation from and against all loss, costs, and expenses, including legal fees, reasonably incurred in connection with any action, suit or proceeding to which he may be made a party by reason of his being or having been a Manager or officer of the Corporation.

An Owner shall be responsible for and pay the full amount of any deductible on any claim for loss or damage to the common elements within his Unit or to the Common Property adjacent thereto if, in the sole opinion of the Board, such damage or loss was caused by or arose out of any act or omission by such Owner, his servants, agents, licensees, invitees or tenants.

# ARTICLE 8 COMMON EXPENSES

## 8.1. Assessments for Common Expenses and Budgets

1. The Common Expenses of the Corporation shall be paid by the Unit Owners in proportion to the Unit Factors for their respective units and, without limiting the generality hereof, shall include the following:
   1. All levies or charges on account of garbage removal, electricity, water and fuel services supplied to the Corporation for the Project and for the benefit of all Owners and not charged directly to any one Owner either by meter or otherwise;
   2. Management fees and Insurance Trustee fees, if any, wages, salaries, taxes and other expenses payable to or on account of employees or independent contractors of the Corporation;
   3. All common area charges on account of cleaning or sweeping of parking areas, lawn maintenance and landscaping and for ice, snow and debris removal, for which the Corporation is responsible under these By-laws;
   4. All charges on account of lighting fixtures situated on Common Property;
   5. All charges on account of maintenance for those portions of a Unit or Common Property for which the Corporation is responsible under these By-laws;
   6. All insurance costs in respect of the insurance for which the Corporation is responsible under these By-laws and/or the Act;
   7. All costs and charges for all manner of consultation, professional and servicing assistance required by the Corporation including without limiting the generality of the foregoing all legal and accounting fees and disbursements;
   8. All reserves for repairs and replacement of Common Property and portions of units or buildings the repair or replacement of which is the responsibility of the Corporation;
   9. The cost of maintaining fidelity bonds as required;
   10. The costs of borrowing money for the purpose of carrying out the duties and obligations of the Corporation;
   11. The allocatable or pro rata portion of the cost of any electricity or water taken from any Unit which is billed directly to an Owner by the provider of such service and which is used by the Corporation for purposes of operating or maintaining Common Property;
2. At least fifteen (15) days prior to the end of each fiscal year the Corporation shall deliver or mail to each Owner at the municipal address of his Unit:
   1. a copy of the budget for the ensuing fiscal year; and
   2. notice of the assessment for his contribution towards the Common Expenses for said ensuing fiscal year. Said assessment shall be made to the Owners in proportion to their Unit Factors;
3. The budget shall set out by categories an estimate of the Common Expenses of the Corporation for the next fiscal year. The budget shall include a reasonable provision for contingencies and replacements ("replacement reserve fund ");
4. The replacement reserve fund may be used for the repair or replacement of any real and personal property owned by the Corporation and the Common Property owned by the Corporation but is not intended to be used to offer annually recurring maintenance and repair costs which are to be set out and provided for in the annual budget. The Corporation may by resolution determine the maximum amount that may be paid from the replacement reserve fund in respect of a single expenditure;
5. The Common Expenses set forth in each assessment shall be payable to the Corporation, or to any other Person, firm or Corporation to whom the Corporation shall direct payment to be made from time to time, in twelve (12) equal consecutive monthly installments payable, in advance on the first day of each month, the first installment to be made on the 1st day of the month following receipt of such notice of assessment, or such other time as may be prescribed by the Corporation;
6. All payments of whatsoever nature required to be made by each Owner and not paid within ten (10) days from the due date for payment shall bear interest at the Interest Rate from the date when due until paid. All payments on account shall first be applied to interest and then to the assessment payment first due;
7. The Corporation shall, on the application of an Owner or any Person authorized in writing by him, certify within ten (10) days:
   1. the amount of any contribution determined as the contribution of the Owner;
   2. the manner in which the contribution is payable;
   3. the extent to which the contribution has been paid by the Owner; and
   4. the interest owing, if any, on any unpaid balance of a contribution;

and, in favour of any Person dealing with that Owner the certificate is conclusive proof of the matters certified therein;

1. Upon the written request of an Owner, purchaser or Mortgagee of a Unit the Corporation shall, within ten (10) days of receiving that request, provide to the Person making the request one or more of the following as requested by that Person:

(i) a statement setting forth the amount of any contributions due and payable in respect of a Unit;

(ii) the particulars of:

* + 1. any action commenced against the Corporation and served upon the

Corporation;

* + 1. any unsatisfied judgment or order for which the Corporation is liable; and
    2. any written demand made upon the Corporation for an amount in excess of $1,000.00 that, if not met, may result in an action being brought against the Corporation;
  1. the particulars of or a copy of any subsisting management agreement;
  2. the particulars of or a copy of any subsisting recreational agreement;
  3. a copy of the current budget of the Corporation;
  4. a copy of the most recent financial statement of the Corporation;
  5. a copy of the By-laws of the Corporation;
  6. a copy of any minutes of proceedings of a general meeting of the Corporation or of the Board;
  7. the particulars of or a copy of any subsisting lease of any of the Common Property;
  8. a copy of the fire insurance policy and endorsements thereto;

1. The Omission by the Corporation to fix the assessments hereunder for the next ensuring fiscal year or other period provided for herein, shall not be deemed a waiver or modification in any respect of the provisions of these By-laws or release of the Owner or Owners from the obligation to pay the assessments or special contributions, or any installments thereof for any year or period that the assessments are fixed. No Owner can exempt himself from liability for his contributions toward the Common Expenses by waiver of the use or enjoyment of any of the Common Property or by vacating or abandoning his Unit;
2. The Board or the Manager supplying any documents required to be provided in these By- laws shall be entitled to charge a reasonable fee for the production thereof.

## 8.2. Special Assessments

If at any time it appears that the annual assessments or contributions towards the Common Expenses will be insufficient to meet the Common Expenses, the Corporation may assess and collect a special contribution or contributions against each Unit in an amount sufficient to cover the additional anticipated Common Expenses. The Corporation shall give notice of such further assessment to all Owners which shall include a written statement setting out the reasons for the assessment and each assessment shall be due and payable by each Owner in the manner and on the date or dates specified in the notice. Each such special contribution shall be determined and assessed against the Owners in proportion to their Unit Factors. All such special contributions shall be payable within ten (10) days of the due date for payment as specified in the notice and if not paid shall bear interest at the Interest Rate from the due date until paid .

## 8.3. Default in Payment of Assessments

Default in payment of assessments and lien for unpaid assessments, installments and payments:

1. The Corporation shall and does hereby have a lien and charge against the estate or interest of any Owner for any unpaid contribution, assessment, installment or payment due to the Corporation, which lien shall be a lien against such estate or interest subject only to the rights of any registered Mortgagee and any municipal or local authority in respect of unpaid realty taxes, assessments or charges of any kind against the Unit title or interest of such Owner. The Corporation shall have the right to file a Notice of Lien against the Unit title or interest of such Owner in respect of the lien or charge for the amount of such unpaid contribution, assessments, installment or payment as hereinbefore mentioned, and for so long as such unpaid contribution, assessment, installment or payment as henceforth mentioned, remains unpaid, provided that each such Notice of Lien shall not be registered until after the expiration date of thirty (30) days following the due date for the first payment. As further and better security, each Owner is responsible for any such unpaid contribution, assessment, installment or payment which is in arrears for more than thirty (30) days, and shall give to the Corporation a mortgage or encumbrance for the full amount thereof -and all contributions, assessments, installments and/or payments, and interest thereon at the Interest Rate from the due date or dates for payment of the same, and the Corporation shall be entitled to enforce its lien, charge and security and pursue such remedy as may be available to it at law or in equity, from time to time;
2. Any other Owner or Person, firm or corporation whatsoever may pay any unpaid contribution, assessment, installment or payment after the expiration of thirty (30) days following the due date for payment by the Owner in default, and upon such payment, such party, Person, firm or corporation shall have a lien, which shall constitute a charge against the estate or interest of the Owner subject to the estates or interest hereinbefore mentioned and shall be entitled to file a Notice of Lien in respect of the amount so paid on behalf of the Owner in default, and shall be entitled to enforce his lien, thereby created, in accordance with the other terms and conditions of this provision;
3. Notwithstanding and in addition to any other term, condition or provision herein contained or implied, each unpaid contribution, assessment, installment or payment shall be deemed a separate distinct and personal debt and obligation of the Owner against whom the same is assessed and collectible as such. Any action, suit or proceeding to recover such debt or to realize on any judgment therefore shall be maintainable as a separate action, suit or proceeding without foreclosing or waiving the lien, charge or security, securing the same;
4. In the event of any assessment, installment or payment due by an Owner and remaining unpaid for a period of ninety (90) days, the Board shall give notice of such default to all Mortgagees having an interest in such owner's Unit who have notified their interests to the Corporation;
5. Notwithstanding all other prov1s1ons hereof the lien, charge or security created , as hereinbefore mentioned and referred to in the preceding paragraphs, shall be subject always and subordinate to, and shall not affect the rights of the holder of, any indebtedness secured by any registered mortgage and the Corporation or other party shall, upon the request of such registered Mortgagee, at the expense of such other party execute and deliver such postponements, agreements or instruments of subordination as the said Mortgagee shall reasonably require to fully and effectively establish or maintain its priority as a registered Mortgagee in respect of a Unit title against which it has registered its mortgage;
6. All reasonable costs of the Manager and legal costs and disbursements incurred by the Corporation in registering and discharging a caveat or in any way securing its interests hereunder shall constitute a common expense of the Corporation.

# ARTICLE 9 MISCELLANEOUS

## 9.1. Estoppel Certificate

Any certificate as to an owner's position with regard to contributions, expense assessments or otherwise, issued by an officer of the Corporation or the Manager shall be deemed to be an estoppel certificate of the Corporation and all of the Owners shall be estopped from denying the accuracy of such certificate against any Mortgagee, purchaser or other Person dealing with the Unit Owner but this shall not prevent the enforcement against the Unit Owner incurring the said expense of all obligations of the said Unit Owner whether improperly stated in such estoppel certificate or not. For purposes of this paragraph, "unit owners" refers to the Owner at the time of the issuance of the certificate.

## 9.2. Leasing of Units

Except for tenancies in existence prior to the formation of the Condominium Corporation, any Owner desiring to lease or rent his Unit shall: (i) obtain written consent from the Corporation to lease his Unit, which consent shall not be unduly withheld, and (ii) furnish to the Corporation an undertaking, in a form satisfactory to the Corporation, signed by the proposed lessee or occupant, that the proposed lessee or occupant of the Unit will comply with the provisions of the Act and of the By-laws of the Corporation. The Owner shall not be released of any of his obligations and shall be jointly and severally liable with the proposed lessee or occupant with respect to such obligations.

The Corporation is authorized to:

1. Impose and. collect deposits;
2. Give notices to give up possession of residential units;
3. Make applications to the Court as may be necessary.

No tenant shall be liable for the payment of assessments or Common Expenses under these By- laws unless notified by the Corporation that the Owner is in default of payment of Common Expenses, in which case the tenant shall deduct from the rent payable to the Owner, the owner's share thereof, and shall pay the same to the Corporation. Any such payment by the tenant shall be deemed to be a rental payment made to the Owner.

## 9.3. Severability

The provisions hereof shall be deemed independent and severable and the invalidity in whole or in part of any By-law does not affect the validity of the remaining By-laws, which shall continue in full force and effect as if such invalid portion had never been included herein.

## 9.4. Notices

Unless otherwise expressly provided in these By-laws, service of any notice required to be given under the Act or under these By-laws shall be well and sufficiently given if sent by prepaid registered mail to the Owner at the address of his Unit or if left with him or some adult Person at the said address or to the Corporation at its address for service shown on the Condominium Plan, or to a Mortgagee at its address supplied to the Corporation. Any notice given by post shall be deemed to have been served on the third business day following the date it is posted. An Owner or a Mortgagee may at any time in writing advise the Corporation of any change of address at which notices shall be served or given and thereafter the address specified therein shall be deemed to be the address of such Owner or a Mortgagee, as the case may be, for the giving of notices. The word "notice" shall include any request, statement or other writing required or permitted to be given hereunder or pursuant to the Act or these By-laws.

## 9.5. Notice of Default to Mortgagees

Where a Mortgagee has notified the Corporation of its interest, any notice of default sent to an Owner shall also be sent to the Mortgagee.

## 9.6. Debt Retirement on Termination

Subject to the provisions of the Act, upon termination of the condominium status for any purpose, all debts of the Corporation shall first be paid out of the assets, and the balance of the assets, if any, shall be distributed to the Owners in proportion to their Unit Factors subject to the interests of any Mortgagees.

## 9.7. Company which is Member of the Board

A Company which is a member of the Board may by proxy, power of attorney or resolution of its Directors appoint such Person as it thinks fit to act as its representative on the -Board and to attend meetings thereof and vote at such meetings on behalf of the Company and such representatives shall be entitled to so act provided notice in writing thereof shall have been given to the Board. Where a Company is the only member of the Board a minute or resolution signed by its representative or by the alternate of its representative duly appointed pursuant to the By-law next following shall be deemed to be a resolution of the Board.

## 9.8. Alternative Board Representative

A representative of a Company on the Board may appoint any Person whether another Owner or not and whether a member of the Board or not to serve as his alternate representative on the Board and as such to attend and vote in his stead at meetings of the Board and to do anything specifically provided in these Bylaws. Such alternate shall, if present, be included in the count for a quorum and if he be a member of the Board he shall be entitled to two votes. If the representative so directs, notice of meetings of the Board shall be sent to the alternate representative of a member of the Board. If and when the appointing representative vacates the office of a representative of a member of the Board or removes the alternate representative from office as alternate representative, any appointment or removal under this By-law shall be made in writing under the hand of the representative making the same or by a certified copy of a resolution of the directors of that company he represents.

## 9.9. Privacy Areas and Parking Areas

1. The Board shall designate and assign to each Owner an area for Exclusive Use. The Owner of a Unit shall have the Exclusive Use of any stairs, surface patio area, back yard, front yard, crawl space, porch, driveway, garage (if applicable) and front yard walkways to his Unit to which he has sole access. Each Owner shall have the Exclusive Use of the driveway in front of his/her Unit as depicted on the Condominium Plan for parking private passenger automobiles only. Any Owner wishing to use his driveway for any other use whatsoever must obtain written permission from the Condominium Corporation. Any such parking or Exclusive Use Area not included in the

Condominium Plan as part of a condominium Unit, shall be maintained at the sole expense of the Owner to whom it has been assigned with the exception of structural maintenance which shall be the responsibility of the Board. An Owner shall be responsible for removing ice, slush and snow from the driveway, common walkways and outside parking areas and maintaining these areas to a standard considered reasonable by the Board. If the Owner shall fail to properly maintain any such Privacy Area assigned to him after ten (10) days notice to him from the Board, then the Board or its representative may order the maintenance corrected and the Owner affected shall reimburse the Board for all monies expended and all costs incurred in order to rectify the problem;

1. The Board may, in addition to other restrictions set out in these By-laws, specify and limit the nature and extent of the use or uses of any such Privacy Area assigned or designated by it;
2. The Corporation and its servants and agents shall, notwithstanding the grant of any right, licence or privilege of Exclusive Use of any Privacy Area to any Owner, have and enjoy free and uninterrupted right at any and all times and from time to time to enter upon, pass and repass over, and occupy any and all parts of such Privacy Area for the purpose of carrying out any of the duties or functions of the Corporation.

## 9.10. Realty Taxes

The realty taxes and other municipal and governmental levies or assessments against land, including improvements, comprising all or any part of the units and the Common Property comprising the condominium Project shall be assessed and imposed in accordance with provisions of the Act, but until such time as the assessing authority assesses each Unit and the share in the Common Property appurtenant thereto pursuant to the Act such realty taxes and other municipal and governmental levies or assessments shall be apportioned and adjusted amongst all the Owners according to their respective Unit Factors.

## 9.11. Indemnification of Officers and Managers

The Corporation shall indemnify every Manager, officer or employee and his or her heirs, executors and administrators against all loss, costs and expense, including counsel fees, reasonably incurred by him in connection with any action, suit or proceeding to which he may be made a party by reason of his being or having been a Manager or officer of the Corporation, except as to matters to which he shall be finally adjudged in such action, suit or proceeding to be liable for gross negligence or willful misconduct. All liability, loss, damage, costs and expenses incurred or suffered by the Corporation by reason of or arising out of or in connection with the foregoing indemnification provisions shall be treated and handled by the Corporation as Common Expenses.

## 9.12. Non-Profit Corporation

The Corporation is not organized for profit. No Owner, member of the Board or Person may receive any property or funds or shall receive or shall be lawfully entitled to receive any pecuniary profit from the operations thereof. The foregoing, however, shall neither prevent nor restrict the following:

1. Reasonable compensation may be paid to any member of the Board or Owner while acting as agent or employee of the Corporation for services rendered in effecting one or more of the purposes of the Corporation; and
2. Any member of the Board or Owner may, from time to time, be reimbursed for his actual and reasonable expenses incurred in connection with the administration of the affairs of the Corporation; and
3. Members of the Board may receive an annual honorarium or stipend established pursuant to these By-laws.

# ARTICLE 10 RESTRICTIONS

## 10.1. Use and Occupancy Restrictions

1. In this By-law:
   1. "Occupant" means a Person present in a Unit or in or upon the real or personal property of the Corporation or the Common Property with the permission of an Owner;
   2. "Owner" includes tenant;
2. An Owner shall not:
   1. use his Unit in contravention of any Municipal By-law or for any purpose which maybe illegal or injurious to the reputation of the condominium Project or for a purpose involving the attendance of the public at such Unit;
   2. make or permit noise in or about any Unit or the Common Property which in the opinion of the Board is a nuisance or unreasonably interferes with the use and enjoyment of a Unit or the Common Property by any other Owner or occupant. No instrument or other device shall be used within a Unit which in the opinion of the Board causes a disturbance or interferes with the comfort of other Owners;
   3. keep or allow any animal, livestock, or fowl of any kind, with the exception of birds, fish, cats or dogs, at any time in his Unit or on the Common Property without the specific approval in writing of the Board, which approval the Board may arbitrarily withhold and may, if given, be withdrawn anytime on seven (7) days notice to that effect. *All* dogs, cats, and approved pets must be registered with the Board and kept under control at all times and must be either kept in a fenced back yard Privacy Area or tied in a back yard Privacy Area, or hand leashed while outdoors. Pet feces must be picked up and disposed of immediately following each occurrence.
   4. use or permit the use of his Unit for purposes other than as a single family dwelling or for a purpose other than residential purposes and for the purposes of this By-law "single family dwelling" means a Unit occupied or intended to be occupied as a residence by one family and containing one kitchen;
   5. permit his Unit to be occupied as a place of residence by more than seven (7) persons (whether adult or minor) at any given time without the consent in writing from the Board;
   6. do any act or permit any act to be done, or alter or permit to be altered his Unit in any manner, which will alter the exterior appearance of the structure comprising his or any other units without the prior written approval of the Board;
   7. erect or place any building, structure, tent, or trailer (either with or without living, sleeping or eating accommodation) on the Common Property or on any Privacy Area assigned to him without the prior written approval of the Board;
   8. build or erect, or allow to be built or erected, fences, decks, sheds, or any other such structure on Common Areas, Exclusive Use Areas, or Privacy Areas, except as follows:
      1. a "Good Neighbour" fence around the perimeter of a Unit's back yard Privacy Area, built and painted as per attached Schedule "1";
      2. back yard Privacy Area sheds and decks, plans of which must be submitted to the Board for written approval , which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

All work must be to the satisfaction of all governing authorities and must meet applicable codes and standards. Any required permits are the responsibility of the Unit Owners;

* 1. permit, erect or hang over or cause to be erected or to remain outside any window or door or any other part of a Unit or on the Common Property or on the real property of the Corporation, clothes lines, garbage disposal equipment, recreational or athletic equipment, fences, hedges, barriers, partitions, awnings, shades or screens or any other matter or thing without the consent in writing of the Board first had and obtained. No television or mobile telephone or radio antenna, tower or similar structure or appurtenances thereto or satellite dish shall be erected on or fastened to any Unit except in connection with a common television antenna or cable system as authorized by the Board and then only in accordance with the regulations therefor which may be established by the Board;
  2. store any combustible, inflammable, or offensive goods, provisions or materials in his Unit or on the Common Property;

* 1. do anything or permit anything to be done in his Unit or upon the Common Property or the real or personal property of the Corporation or fail to do any act or thing which will or would tend to increase the risk of fire or the rate of fire insurance premiums with respect thereto or which would render invalid any insurance maintained by the Corporation;
  2. do anything or permit anything to be done by any occupier of his Unit in his Unit, or on or about the Common Property that is contrary to any statute, ordinance, by-law or regulation of any government authority whether Federal , Territorial, Municipal or otherwise;
  3. do or permit anything to be done that may cause damage to trees, plants, bushes, flowers or lawns and shall not place chairs, tables, children's play things, devices or toys or other objects on the lawns and grounds so as to damage them or to prevent growth or to interfere with the cutting of the lawns or the maintenance of the grounds generally;
  4. deposit customary household refuse and garbage outside his Unit other than in proper secure garbage bags placed in the garbage containers designated by the Board;
  5. erect, place, allow, keep or display signs, billboards, advertising matter or other notices or displays of any kind on the Common Property or in or about any Unit in any manner which may make the same visible from the outside of the Unit without the prior written approval of the Board;
  6. permit any member of his household, guests or visitors to trespass on any part of the Parcel to which another Owner is entitled to Exclusive Use;

(xvii)

* + 1. permit any member of his household, guests or visitors to drive any motorized vehicle whatsoever on the Common Property other than on common driveways and roadways; or use any part of the Common Property other than a parking area designated under these By-laws for the parking of any motor vehicles except with the written permission of the Board;
    2. wash cars except in such a manner as will not cause nuisance or annoyance to other Owners and in such place and at such times as the Board may from time to time by resolution set forth or direct;
    3. carry out any repairs or adjustments to motor vehicles on the Project;
    4. bring onto the Property any vehicles other than private passenger automobiles (which includes 1/2 ton - 1 ton trucks, or a single snowmobile) without the written consent of the Board;
    5. allow trailers, campers, boats, trail bikes, all-terrain vehicles or any type of motor home or recreational vehicle or equipment to be parked or stored other than in areas designated by the Board;

* + 1. keep on the Common Property any automobile which is not in operating condition and being used from day to day without the prior written consent of the Board;
    2. drive any motor vehicle on the Common Property at a speed in excess of 20 kilometers per hour;
  1. permit any member of his household, guests or visitors to use any electrical plug- in or water tap to which another Owner is entitled to Exclusive Use;
  2. obstruct or permit any walkways, passage or driveways or parking areas to be obstructed by his family, guests or visitors;
  3. shake mops or dusters of any kind nor throw anything out of the windows of his Unit nor permit anything of this kind to be done;
  4. allow his Unit, Exclusive Use Area, designated parking area or Privacy Area assigned to him to become unsanitary or unsightly in appearance. The Board shall be at liberty to remove any rubbish or clean up the Common Property in close proximity to an owner's premises to its satisfaction and charge the expense to the Owner;
  5. make or cause to be made any structural , mechanical , electrical alterations or additions to his Unit or any load hearing wall without first having the design and specifications of such alteration or addition approved in writing by the Board . Any alteration or addition made by an Owner without such approval may be restored or removed by the Board or its duly authorized representative or representatives and any costs incurred by the Corporation as a result thereof shall forthwith be paid by such Owner to the Corporation and shall bear interest at the Interest Rate from the time such costs are incurred until paid;
  6. use a toilet, sink, tub, drain or other plumbing fixture for a purpose other than that for which it is constructed;
  7. be responsible for ice and snow removal other than from the front entrance, steps, walkways and driveways within his Exclusive Use Areas;
  8. allow or cause any household or personal effects or articles belonging to him to be kept anywhere except inside his respective Unit when not in actual use, and each Owner will comply with all requests of the Board or its representatives that all household or personal effects or articles, including bicycles, toys and like things belonging to an owner's household be put away inside such Unit when not in actual use;
  9. prevent or prohibit access to and use of exterior water taps or electrical plugs on his Unit for purposes of maintaining Common Property and the Board may from time to time reimburse an Owner for such use in an amount to be determined at the sole discretion of the Board;

* 1. without the consent in writing of the Board, have any right of access to those portions of the Common Property used from time to time for utilities areas, building maintenance, storage areas not specifically assigned to him under these By-laws, operating machinery on any other parts of the Common Property used for the care, maintenance or operation of the Project generally;
  2. allow a garage or yard sale or auction to be conducted from the Unit without written consent of the Board;
  3. smoke any product containing tobacco or cannabis anywhere other than in his or her Unit or in the back yard privacy area of his or her Unit;
  4. consume any alcoholic beverage anywhere other than in his or her Unit, in the back yard privacy area of his or her Unit or in the exclusive use area in front of his or her Unit.

1. An Owner shall ensure that occupants of his Unit comply with all requirements that the

Owner must comply with under these By-laws;

1. The builder shall be entitled to use of the Common Property areas for the purpose of displaying signs to indicate the sale of units and will be entitled to effect all other reasonable use of Common Property and units to assist in selling any of the units including the use of show suites for such purposes and including bringing and allowing prospective purchasers in and upon the condominium property and portions thereof.

## 10.2. Use and Enjoyment

1. The Owner of each Unit shall have the right to the use and enjoyment of such portions of the Common Property as may be designated by the Corporation. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Corporation may grant to the Owner of each Unit, on such terms and conditions as the Corporation may determine, the right and license to Exclusive Use of the Privacy Area immediately adjoining his Unit, providing however, that the Corporation at its sole option may at any time withdraw and terminate such right for any or all units upon giving sixty (60) days notice to all Owners of units for which such right is terminated (provided that in so doing it shall not unfairly or unreasonably discriminate against any Owners or occupants);
2. The area and location of the Privacy Area adjacent to each Unit shall be determined by the Board.

## 10.3. Exclusive Use

1. The Owner of a Unit shall have the full lawful and uninterrupted use of those areas designated as "exclusive use" areas in the plan, such use to be in accordance with the plan and these By-laws;
2. The Owner of a Unit has no right to use any portion of the Common Property designated by the Corporation for the Exclusive Use of the Owner of any other Unit;

## 10.4. Maintenance

1. The Corporation shall regularly maintain grass, trees, shrubs and walks in the abounding common areas on behalf of the Owners proportionally, and the Corporation shall maintain common area lighting; provided, however, that the Corporation shall not be responsible for such care and maintenance of any Privacy Areas which are the responsibility of individual Owners;

1. Each Owner, shall be responsible for the repair and maintenance of his Unit, and shall also be responsible for the care and maintenance of the Privacy Area immediately surrounding his Unit and any parking plug-in facility by such Owner as and to the extent provided. Should any Owner fail to maintain and /or repair in a manner satisfactory to the Board or its representative those items for which he is responsible after ten (10) days written notice to do so given by the Board or its representatives, then the Board, or its representative, may do or cause to be done the maintenance or repair and the Owner affected is obliged to and shall reimburse the Corporation for all monies expended for labour, materials, normal overhead and profit and all costs incurred in collect ion in respect of the doing of such maintenance and/or repairs and the Board or its representatives may use all or any of the remedies open to it as hereinafter set out to recover such monies for the Corporation and such monies shall be a charge upon his Unit to the same extent as they would be if they were common expense charges assessed upon his Unit;
2. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein expressed or implied, each Owner shall be responsible for damage caused to all the Corporation's property by any willful or negligent acts of himself, members of his family, his invitees, contractors or licensees that are not required by these By-laws to be insured against by the Corporation and should any Owner fail to repair in a manner satisfactory to the Board or its representative, then the Board or its representative, may do or cause to be done such repair and the Owner affected agrees to and shall reimburse the Corporation for all monies expended for labour, materials, normal overhead and profit and all costs incurred in collection in respect of doing of such repairs and the Board or its representative may use all or any of the remedies open to it as hereinafter set out to recover such monies for the Corporation and such monies shall be a charge upon his Unit to the same extent as they would be if they were Common Expenses charges assessed upon his Unit.

## 10.5. Amendment of By-laws

These By-laws, or any of them, may be added to, amended or repealed by Special Resolution of the Corporation and not otherwise and the Corporation shall cause to be prepared and distributed to each Mortgagee who has notified his interest to the Corporation a notice or memorandum of any proposed amendments, additions or repeal thirty (30) days prior to the date of such Special Resolution and thereafter provide each such Mortgagee with a copy of the registered amendment, addition or repeal.

It is certified that the foregoing By-law has been enacted in accordance with the Condominium Act and the Declaration.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation has hereunto affixed its name and corporate seal in the presence of its proper officers this day of A.D., 19 .

YELLOWKNIFE CONDOMINIUM CORPORATION #20

PER: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

(corporate seal)

# SCHEDULE "1"

This privacy fence provides good ventilation and looks attractive from either side. It's easy to build using a basic frame with boards nailed to each side.

Stain:

Benjamin Moore

Moorewood Exterior Solid Colour Stain

Base #2 Colour Matched to Royal Greystone Siding

